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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY OCTOBER 8, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following 

members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong    

           

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Acting Town Planner 

 Absent:  Dee Ahern,  Alternate 

    Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate  

  

 A quorum was determined.    

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

   

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the 

previous meeting as presented.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

   

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 



2 

 

 A. Appeal #6021A, Application of Faith Living Church for 

special exception approval to host a children’s event with tents 

straddling two parcels beginning on June 10,2014 – August 10, 2014 

under Section 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 735 Main 

Street & 12 Grove Street, property of Faith Living Church Inc. at 

the intersection of Grove Street and Main Street in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MR. KANE:  Good evening, my name is Mike Kane. I live at 19 

Ciccio Court in Plainville. 

 And, we’re just asking the permission of the zoning board of 

appeals for special exception approval for out annual children’s event 

to be held during the summer, next summer. 

 This is our vacation bible school. It actually occurs the week of 

July 14
th
 thru the 18

th
.  But we’re just asking permission to put up a 

tent that straddles two parcels as we’ve done every year for the past 

ten years. 

 I can confirm that we will have a double walled fence around the 

area.   

 There will be a policeman on duty during the time of the event. 

 We will be responsible for cleaning up the property each night of 

the event. 

 There will be no activity after nine-thirty. 

 And, we will provide a certificate of insurance in the amount 

greater than 2 million or the required minimum. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thanks for going through the stipulations. 

 Thank you for that. 

 MR. KANE:  I just want to cover everything that you ask. 

 THE CHAIR: Is that it? 

 Okay, any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are there any changes in the event from last year 

to this year in terms of the way it is going to be run? 
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 MR. KANE: No.  No.   It’s um, we’re going to have a tent outside 

with booths or some activity for the children.  We’re going to rotate 

the children on a time frame basis.  Some will be inside the church 

building and then some will be outside for the duration of the event. 

 It occurs from I think from six to nine each evening.  We’ll have 

everything cleaned up and tidied up by nine-thirty.  Monday thru 

Friday. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, essentially the same size tent.  The same size 

– 

 MR. KANE:  Same size tent.  Same tent, actually.  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. KANE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. Appeal #6022A, Application of Faith Living Church for 

special exception approval to host a children’s event with tents 

straddling two parcels beginning on October 10,2013 – November 20, 

2013 under Section 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 735 Main 

Street & 12 Grove Street, property of Faith Living Church Inc. at the 

intersection of Grove Street and Main Street in a CB zone. 

  MR. KANE:  Good evening, Mike Kane.   I live at 19 Ciccio 

Court in Plainville. 

  This application is for an event that we are holding – 

actually, the weekend of November 2
nd
 and 3

rd
.  It is what we call 

our ministry fair.  We just ask permission to again set up the  tent 

straddling both  parcels. 

  This is going to be somewhat of an event for families to 

let them know a little bit more --- kind of an open house for the 

church.  Inviting, obviously, all citizens in the area. Families.  

There’ll be games for the kids.   

  But it will be specifically just for that weekend, November 

2
nd
 and 3

rd
. 

  And, all the stipulations I stated before will be in 

effect, also. 

  THE CHAIR:  Okay. What are the hours of operation for that?  

  MR. KANE:  On Saturday, I want to say it’s from seven to 

probably eight-thirty at night. That’s Saturday, November 2
nd
. 

  And, then Sunday, you could say from twelve-thirty to 

probably two o’clock.  Just the time after the services.  

  THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions? 

  MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question. 

  MR. KANE:  Yes? 

  MR. LOMBARDI:  You only need the tent for November 2
nd
 and 

3
rd
.  Why are you requesting October 10

th
 to November 30

th
? 

  MR. KANE:  We just want a little bit of time to set up 

underneath the tent in preparation for the event.  I don’t think it 

will be up for that duration.  It might be a coordination of the 

party rental company, you know, to be able to get it there and 
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coordinating with them asking for a little bit of a wider time 

frame.  

  But I don’t expect it to be up for that duration of time.  

It’s just a matter of coordinating with the rental company. 

  THE CHAIR:  We probably should stipulate though that during 

the time of the event that the policeman is there, et cetera.  Not 

for this whole duration.  Just to clarify it.  When we do the 

stipulations, okay? 

  MR. KANE:  Yup.  The weekend, yah. 

  THE CHAIR:  Okay, any questions? 

  MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you be comfortable if you cut a week 

off of both sides and say October 17
th
 to November 13

th
?    I mean, 

that gives you a two week window on both sides. 

  MR. KANE:  That would be fine. 

  MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  I just think not having it up for 

forty days for a two day event. 

  MR. KANE:  You’ll have to forgive me. I did not fill out 

the application for that one, so I apologize. 

  MR. O’KEEFE:  Just asking the question. 

  MR. KANE:  I agree. 

  MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

  MR. KANE:  It won’t be up for that  long. 

  MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

  THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

  (No response) 

  Hearing none, thank you. 

  Anyone here speaking I favor of this application? 

  (No response) 

  Anyone speaking in favor? 

  (No response) 
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  Anyone opposing this application? 

  (No response) 

  Opposing? 

  (No response) 

  Hearing none, this application is closed. 

  Thank you. 
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 C. Appeal #6023A, Application of Bernard Tabor for special 

exception approval to allow a vending cart on private property under 

Sections 4-0131.B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1816 Meriden 

Waterbury Road (Home Depot) property of Widewater Wc5 Southington 

Company LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state your name and 

address, please? 

 MR. TABOR:  My name is Bernard Tabor.  I live on 31 Bayview 

Circle in Wolcott, Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Tell us what you need. 

 MR. TABOR: Okay.  I had talked with the manager earlier this 

summer regarding putting a food concession trailer at his or in front 

of the Home Depot.  He was very happy to have such a vehicle there.   

 And, I went through the process with their national vendor and I 

supplied all the information that they needed and required which was 

pretty extensive about my experience with a food type of vehicle. 

 You know, making sure that it was appropriate NSF and menu and I 

got accepted from the – their national vendor which is called Street 

Eats, LLC.   

 And, then I proceeded to talk with the  health department and 

also zoning here at – in Southington.   I submitted documentation 

actually a couple of months ago to the health department and he 

verbally said that once we were in zoning that he would --- he didn’t 

see any issues with everything that I submitted because of the NSF 

documentation.  And, all the information that I provided. 

 And, um, the Street Eats, their national vendor has a – I have 

the contracts with me if it was required. I figured I would bring them 

to show that I am going to be starting the least --- which I haven’t 

signed yet because this is the last phase, for on the 21
st
 of this 

month if this you know, if it gets approved. 

 We have a location picked out which I put on the map with zoning 

which is in front of the Exit.  And, the manager and I have been 

working to get electricity --- I have  240 60 amp breaker panel in my 

unit which should we get accepted, we would have that prepared by an 

electrician. And, then we would also pull a permit for that so that I 

could plug into the building. 
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 And, at that point I would start to --- I’d get there about maybe 

ten or ten-fifteen and set up and I’d do lunch from eleven o’clock 

until probably two-thirty. 

 And, then once I achieve that running smoothly, then I would 

start to work backwards into breakfast.   

 This would be basically a one person operation.  Myself.  I was a 

Howard Johnson’s Restaurant manager in my last lifetime. And, also if 

you remember the Farm Shops and I don’t know if any of you remember 

those but I ran those down in Fairfield County for a number of years – 

twenty-four hour operation.  So I’ve got an extensive background. 

 I’m also a fire protection contractor.  I’ve been working with 

fire systems in restaurants for many years.  And, I also  have an F-3 

which is a fire protection contractor’s license and I have an SM-1 

which is a master sheet metal.   

 And, I’ve had a business in the restaurant business.  This has 

been kind of my desire for many years to do something that’s very 

clean, very appealing.  No upscale so to speak, but just a little bit 

better than the average food concession stand.  I’m very excited to be 

a part of the community and work with and in front of Home Depot and 

be able to serve the community some good, fresh, clean food. 

 My experience – I think I can do a fantastic job. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, one thing.  You’ve got a good resume. 

 MR. TABOR: You saw that, good. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What do they do?  Do they operate --- this is your 

first one in Southington that you have, right?  This is the first one?  

You’ve had these food --- 

 MR. TABOR:  Concession cart? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah. 

 MR. TABOR:  Actually, it’s not.   There was some other concession 

carts and how I found out was I was looking to purchase one.  There 

were actually, I think there was two that were operating last summer 

in Southington. Whether they were operating legally or not, I’m not 

sure. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   They were. 

 MR. TABOR:   They were. So then I would be what, the third? 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have other questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you do have the consent from Home Depot? 

  

 MR. TABOR:  Yes, I have the contracts and they are, you know, 

ready to go. 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, has the health permit been issued? 

  

 MR. TABOR:  The health permit is not issued.  They said that I 

had to go through the zoning first and then he would --- he has 

already reviewed the information and he doesn’t see any issues.   It’s 

just that I guess this comes first. 

  

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  Okay.  We can obviously make it contingent on you 

getting the health permit. 

  

 And, you are aware that under our regulations, it requires an 

annual approval? 

  

 MR. TABOR:  That is correct. 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Do you have anything in writing from Home Depot?  The 

local store, his consent? 

  

 MR. TABOR:  I did bring the contract with me stating, you know, 

it’s a legal document and it’s about forty pages, if you’d like to 

take a look at it.  It states my name and when the lease will start 

based on zoning.  And, the stipulations of the lease.  The fees.  It’s 

a monthly fee and I have to provide them with any documentation, 

anything that has to do with menu changes or pricing.  Actually sales 

figures.  It’s right here if you want to take a look. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Matt?  Do you want to take a look? 

  

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  I’ll take a look at it.  I just didn’t know if we 

had to put it in the record if we looked it and I was hoping for a 

summary. 
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 MR. TABOR:  This is the original copy. If you need copies, I can 

provide them for you, also. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

   

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. TABOR:  I haven’t signed it yet, naturally.  Because we 

haven’t been approved by --- 

  

 THE CHAIR:  One of the two other items that we always seem to --- 

because the two others that we have in town are located on private 

property, as this will be.  But these get moved every night.  They get 

relocated back home. 

  

 MR. TABOR:  Mine, too. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  And, so you are not going to leave it there at night.  

Every night it will  go home.  Okay. 

  

 Are you planning any signage other than what might be on the 

cart? 

  

 MR. TABOR:  No. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   So there will be no external signs.  Okay. 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Maybe what we want to do is make a contingency that 

you provide us with a one page letter from Home Depot consenting to 

this. 

  

 THE CHAIR: Yah. 

 

 MR. TABOR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Prior to opening the operation. 

 

 MR. WYSONG: Yes.  My question wasn’t that I ---my question wasn’t 

in regard to whether you had consent or not it was whether you had a  

document that gave consent. 

 

 I have spoken with the manager at Home Depot and he is fully 

aware of what you are doing. 
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 They’ve had a sign in front of Home Depot for the required period 

of time. 

 

 In our regulations, it is with consent of the private property 

owner and I was hoping that you would have as Matt suggested a one 

page --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, rather than the whole lease which you know 

would be a public record which you don’t need. 

 

 MR. TABOR:  I could get that for you. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The only other question I would have is you are 

saying you are going to start with the set up at ten-fifteen and then 

you’re going work from eleven --- open between eleven and two-thirty. 

  

 And, then you want to backfill it to breakfast.  How soon would 

you be doing that? 

 

 MR.  TABOR:  You know, I want to make sure that lunch is running 

smoothly.  Because I feel like if I get too busy for lunch and I can’t 

handle it, then I have to bring someone in possibly just to run the 

register. 

  

 And, I don’t want to start doing breakfast until everything is 

running very smoothly.  How quickly that should occur, I would say 

within the next probably couple of weeks. 

  

 Just so that I can get all the kinks out.  Make sure I have 

enough ice and enough bagels.   Because you know everything is going 

to be fresh.  Bagels and muffins from some of the local upscale 

bakeries.   And, so I would say a  couple to three weeks.   

 

 And, then when the snow hits, I’m going to try to go as long as I 

can, but I live in Wolcott and if you know, going up 322 is very 

difficult and sometimes you can’t even get your car up there never 

mind this vehicle. 

 

 So the manager is well aware of this. I told him when the snow, 

the first heavy snow, if --- probably to the end of December and then 

I would reopen in March once the weather breaks. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Well, the reason I am asking that is you told us from 

eleven to two-thirty you’d be open, I don’t want to narrow it down.  

If within three months you are going to open it up for breakfast and 

the hours are going to change, I’d rather have a window because that 

will be part of the stipulations saying these are your hours of 

operation.  I don’t want to limit you. 

 

 MR. TABOR:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, if you could maybe give us what your --- within 

the next twelve months, what would --- or eleven-something, what would 

your hours of operation --- what would you intend to be  your hours of 

operation? 

 

 MR. TABOR:  I would say eight until two-thirty. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 

 MR.  TABOR:  But it is fair to say that in any event you wouldn’t 

be open when Home Depot was closed. 

 

 MR. TABOR: No.  No.  I believe they open at seven. 

 

 THE CHAIR: However you want to, I mean, when we put the 

stipulations, I just want to make sure we’re not limiting too much. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:    The food vendor application, the Plainville 

Southington Regional Health District is for eight to two-thirty. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  We should put that in our stipulations then. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Do you plan on having any tables, chairs, awnings, 

umbrellas? 

 

 MR. TABOR:  No.  I recommended that to the manager, Nick.  

Because it’s right, there is kind of a --- kind of a large hole there.  

And, I said that it was up to him.  Again, zoning and fire laws.   

That if he wanted to have like an employee, a couple of tables and 

maybe an umbrella of some sort that people could come and sit there 

but I left that up to him.  And, I, you know, don’t know.  Really he’s 

--- I am a guest of, you know, his.  And, his area there. 

  

 But I myself don’t intend to do that.  But if we do, would that 

be something --- because I could also ask him.  You know, because he 
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hasn’t seen the unit, yet.  And, uh, I would really wouldn’t know if 

he intends to put a couple of tables and chairs there, you know, yet.  

But if he does, I can submit something to you, also.  If you would 

like me to.  In other words, I don’t know. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  If the property owner is going to do it and he owns 

the property, I’m not sure that that is --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Something we can enforce. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  --- something we can enforce.  He can do what he 

wants to do on his property. 

 

 Yes, Dave? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  He would be governed by the outdoor display 

through planning & zoning.  So he would work with us on that angle.  

You know, there could be an outdoor display and someone happens to 

sit. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That is a good question.  That is one of the issues 

that keeps coming up on other ones. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  As mentioned, there are building code issues, 

access around it, the walkway and the set up. So he can certainly work 

with us on that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Dave. 

 

 MR. TABOR:  But any changes we were going to do, I would insure 

that I would make sure that everyone here was informed of it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The trailer is six by ten? 

 

 MR. TABOR:  The trailer is six by ten. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay, just that that is what the drawing had said.   

Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Thank you. 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 
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 (No response) 

 

 Speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

 We will be voting on it this evening. 
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 D. Appeal # 6024A, Application of Catherine Delmonico for a 

variance to allow a farmer’s market/flea market in a I2 zone under 

Section 3-01.31G & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 53 Spring Street, 

property of Sam Manzo in an I-2 zone. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Point of order, Mr. Chairman. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Yes? 

 

 MR. WYSONG: It’s not Spring Street.  I think it should be Smoron 

Drive. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I believe the frontage is on Spring Street.  If 

you look at the property map?  It is on the corner. 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Yes, but 53 is not on Spring Street.  You can say   

Spring Street. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Well, that’s where his mail goes to:  53 Spring 

Street. Sam Manzo. 

  

 That’s why we --- we   

 

 MR. WYSONG:  I withdraw my comments if that’s the case. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  My name is Catherine  Delmonico. And, I reside at 

2143  East 56
th
 Court, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.  333708. 

 

 And, I am here to apply for a zoning variance for special use for 

53 Spring Street. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, can you explain the application of what you see 

happening? 

 

 (Microphones turned up) 

 

 I can turn my hearing aids down. 

 

 Okay, go ahead. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  We are looking to do a farmer’s market/flea 

market on the property to operate on weekends only, Saturday and 

Sunday.  Probably from sun up to sun down, April thru November. 
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 THE CHAIR:   Okay.   And the kind of things that you’re going to 

be selling?  I notice it says produce, nursery.  What else? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:   Collectibles. I think things such as this. I am 

trying to get some vendors who might be willing and try to have a 

booth place selling their wares, whatever that may be.   

 

 But opening it up to farmers in the area mostly to sell their 

produce. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  No. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just that you said it’s an application for a 

variance, but I think under 3.01.31, it would be a special exception? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We have a second one. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, maybe you can explain it because I asked him 

the same question. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Procedurally, you have to open the door to allow 

it somewhere.  It’s not currently allowed. It’s only allowed in a CB 

or B zone.  So, this would be to that to allow it in the I-2.  

 

 Once that is there, the mechanism to approve it would be the 

special exception. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  When you say a farmer’s market, is this all --- 

something grown there or something that’s brought in there? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Both actually, yes.  We plan to do an organic 

garden there, as well, and sell the produce from there. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, it would be all produce products? 
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 MS. DELMONICO:  No, I think it can be collectibles, antiques, 

maybe.  Something like that. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is that  a whole different thing?  Collectibles?  

Antiques? 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MS. DELMONICO: When you think of farmer’s market, what I think 

of, not only are you selling product but there are other people 

selling plants, pots, things to go along with that.  That’s what I 

think of a flea market and a farmer’s market.  I don’t know. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, would it be only on weekends and holidays? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Just weekends.  Saturday and Sunday.  Yes. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  So, basically, this application is to take it from a 

variance, approving it as a variance because it can only be --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Into an I-2 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Into an I-2 zone.  And, then when we get into special 

exception – 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  --- that’s where we --- okay. 

 

 Dave, you had your --- 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman. I want to state that through 

those special exception activities such as outdoor flea markets, 

crafting, antique shows and activities of similar nature are allowed. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Right.  Are allowed. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 Looking at the layout --- I’m sorry, Matt, are you done? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  When I look at the layout, the only question I have 

is you’ve got --- when I look at the layout you presented, you have 

produce, nursery, um, some kind of a coding station or something.  

And, then  you’ve got the organic produce area.  And, then you’ve got 

food and porta-potties, right together. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Yes.  Oh! 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You might want to reconsider putting those a little 

bit further away.  Again, I’m just looking at the layout. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Yes.  I don’t think they will be in that close 

proximity. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  How big an area is this?  I mean in – 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Couple of acres. 

 

 THE CHAIR: I’m sorry? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   A couple of acres. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, so it will be over the two acres which will 

include some parking? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Oh,yes.  Absolutely. 

 

 THE CHAIR: And, the parking will be on the grounds itself? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  I believe it is labeled, Mr. Chairman. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  How many spots for the parking area you expecting? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  I would say to start maybe seventy-five. 

 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So you can accommodate that. 

  

 MR. WYSONG:  Access to the property will be where? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  You come up Spring Street and then to Smoron. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, there is a gated entrance there. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you plan on any signage on I-84 visible from 

there? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  If that is allowable. 

 

 Is that allowable?  Is that something we’d have to --- is there 

signage allowed in Southington?  I don’t know. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Off of 84?  Typically not.    

 

 Dave, do you have any input on that? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, on site you can have a smaller sign 

that wouldn’t be visible from 84. 

 

 We do it through the zoning permit. It would just be advertising 

the farm use itself for that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But not on 84 itself. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No, it would be on this property. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  It borders 84, so I was asking. 

 

 THE CHAIR: It would have to be a big sign to see it from 84. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think the same question would serve for Spring 

Street at that entrance.  So we can deal with that as a separate 

zoning permit.  If they get approved. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 And, how do you intend to advertise this venture? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Probably through newsletters, internet, you know, 

on the web and also word of mouth. 

 

 THE CHAIR :  Okay.  I assume when you talk about the produce and 

you talk about vendors, that’s a pretty close knit group, I think.  A 

lot of word of mouth going back and forth and where they set up and 

things like that. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Some are really excited about it knowing that 

this, if it is allowed, will be taking place. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you another question. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Sure. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You gave your address as Florida. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  This is Connecticut.  How is this going to --- how 

are you going to run that operation or are you going to run it? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  I will be running it.  The job position that I am 

in now, I work six months in Florida and then six months here in 

Connecticut. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. So during that period of time you’ll be the  

operator? 

 

 MS. DELMONICO:  The person in charge.  That’s right. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Sure, you’re going to leave us in the winter 

when we get the snow and then you come back.  Yah, thanks a lot! 

 

 MS. DELMONICO: You’re welcome. 
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 (Chuckles) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Any more questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Okay, thank you. 

 

 MS. DELMONICO: Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. Appeal #6025A, Application of Catherin Delmonico for 

special exception approval to allow a farmer’s market/flea market in 

an I-2 zone, under Sections 3-01.31G and 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 53 Spring Street, property of Sam Manzo in an I-2 zone. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, if you would like, you could move we 

take information from the previous hearing and add it into this one. 

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  We don’t have to go through it all again. 

 But state your name and address for the record, jus so we have it 

as a formal document. 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Sure.  Catherine Delmonico, 2143 Northeast 56
th
 

Court, Fort Lauderdale, Florida, 33308. 

 THE CHAIR:   And, all the  comments you made before apply to this 

particular appeal, as well? 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Is there any questions on this appeal? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Could you just state the hours  of operation again? 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Sun up to sun down. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is that just on weekends? 

 MS. DELMONICO:  Just on weekends, Saturdays and Sundays. 

 Okay, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking  in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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7. CONTINUTED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. Appeal # 6017A,  Application of Timothy Sena for a 5’ 

variance to allow an above ground pool 5’ from the side property line 

in the rear yard under Section 2-01.A.6 of the Zoning Regulations, 14 

Jody Lane, property of Joseph A. & Dolores L. Faraone and Timothy M., 

& Deanne M. Sena in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR.SENA:  Hi, Timothy Sena, 14 Jody Lane, Plantsville, 

Connecticut. 

 I – should we start from scratch or just go from where --- I 

have, we’re looking to put an above ground pool in the back corner of 

the property. I’ve provided better maps this time and I do have some 

measurements that you were asking for at the last meeting. 

 There is a fence in the back and on the side.  So from the side 

to the house is 18.9.   

 And, then the deck extends from the house 16 feet and 10 inches 

out.  It’s on that drawing. 

 And, then from the deck to the fence is – from the near side, 21 

feet.   And, the section by the house is 20 feet. 

 So the fence is going on an angle down the property line. 

 So I provided --- we’re looking probably to get a 15 by 24 foot 

rectangle or oval.  It would be in the same footprint that we’re 

showing the map there. 

 THE CHAIR: So that is sort of a response to our questions and 

comments that we had at the last meeting. 

 MR. SENA: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Is that it? 

 MR. SENA:  That’s it.  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: How far would it be from the rear yard? 

 MR. SENA:  The rear to the ---  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The property line. 



24 

 

 MR. SENA:  We are proposing 5 feet to the fence. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Five feet. Well, 5 feet from the property line or 5 

feet from the fence? 

 MR. SENA:  Five feet from the fence. So it is probably a little 

further than that from the property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, how far from the side yard? 

 MR. SENA :  We are asking for 5.  But I showed 5 and 10. I’m 

not sure what you – 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, 10 would be acceptable if it was 10 from the 

side and 5 from the back? 

 MR. SENA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Where would you be putting the pump and the circulator 

on this pool? 

 MR. SENA:  I think we would be putting it away from the side 

property.  So --- on the side closest to the house by the deck towards 

the rear. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I don’t understand that last comment. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. SENA:  If you’re looking – standing --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Looking at your house going back to the existing deck 

and then you’ve got the pool sort of going left. 

 MR.SENA:  So it would be on the --- with the pool to the left, 

the right side of the pool. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. SENA:  Trying to keep it away from that side neighbor. 

 THE CHAIR:  Keep it away from the 10 foot side neighbor. 

 MR. SENA: Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That is a requirement, Mr. Chairman.  As well as 

all parts of the pool. 
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 THE CHAIR: I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  All parts of the pool, including the pump and 

filter, have to be 10 feet from the property lines in the rear, you 

know, not just the pool structure. 

 So, it appears he would be okay on that side. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah, he’s putting on the right hand or the nearest 

Prospect Street, I guess. 

 Okay.   Questions? 

 Any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Does he have to amend his application because – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, if we made a motion for 10 feet on the side 

and 5 feet on the back and he said that he would accept that, that is 

less than what he asked for. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  As long as it is less than and not more than. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As opposed to more. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir.   

 Thank you for working with us on this. 

 MR. SENA:  Oh, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  Anybody speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

7:40 pm. 
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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY OCTOBER 8, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:40 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following members in 

attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong    

           

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Acting Town Planner 

 Absent:  Dee Ahern,  Alternate 

    Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate  

  

 A quorum was determined.  

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. Appeal #6021A, Application of Faith Living Church for 

special exception approval to host a children’s event with tents 

straddling two parcels beginning on June 10,2014 – August 10, 2014 

under Section 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 735 Main 

Street & 12 Grove Street, property of Faith Living Church Inc. at the 

intersection of Grove Street and Main Street in a CB zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6021A with 

stipulations stated in the record.   

 - There will be a double walled fence around the area. 

 - There will be a policeman on duty during the time of the 

event. 

 - Applicant shall be responsible for the cleaning up of the 

property each night of the event. 

 - There will be no activity after 9:30 p.m. 

 - Secure insurance in the greater amount of $2 million or the 

town required minimum. 
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 Mr. O’Keefe seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 B. Appeal #6022A, Application of Faith Living Church for 

special exception approval to host a children’s event with tents 

straddling two parcels beginning on October 10,2013 – November 20, 

2013 under Section 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 735 Main 

Street & 12 Grove Street, property of Faith Living Church Inc. at the 

intersection of Grove Street and Main Street in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6022A for special 

exception beginning on October 17
th
, 2013 and ending on November 13

th
, 

2013 with conditions.   The conditions being: 

 - There will be a double walled fence around the area. 

 - There will be a policeman on duty during the actual time of 

the event  on November 2
nd
 and 3

rd
, 2013. 

 - Applicant shall be responsible for the cleaning up of the 

property each night of the event. 

 - There will be no activity after 9:30 p.m. 

 - Secure insurance in the greater amount of $2 million or the 

town required minimum. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said it is a method they had before and we’re 

familiar with it.  They’ve had no problems. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 C. Appeal #6023A, Application of Bernard Tabor for special 

exception approval to allow a vending cart on private property under 

Sections 4-0131.B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1816 Meriden 

Waterbury Road (Home Depot) property of Widewater Wc5 Southington 

Company LLC in a B zone. 
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 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6023A with 

conditions.  The conditions being: 

 - Applicant provide us with a letter from Home Depot 

indicating that he has consent. 

 - Applicant secure health department approval. 

 - This be for a one year period. 

 - The hours of operation be limited to 8:00 am to 2:30 pm. 

 - The trailer be moved offsite when not in use. 

 - No external signage to the cart. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong commented it seems like a pretty nice operation.  The 

Chair added he has done his homework and he has the background for it.    

 Mr. Wysong said considering we’ll have three carts in town if the 

other two renew come next spring.  This is certainly the Cadillac 

version of the carts we have in town. 

 Mr. LaPorte state he seems like a very responsible person. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  

 

 D. Appeal # 6024A, Application of Catherine Delmonico for a 

variance to allow a farmer’s market/flea market in a I2 zone under 

Section 3-01.31G & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 53 Spring Street, 

property of Sam Manzo in an I-2 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6024A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out this is basically just an application to 

allow a farmer’s market and a flea market in an I-2 zone which is not 

currently permitted.  The applicant still has to get a special 

exception and that is pending.   

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.  
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 E. Appeal #6025A, Application of Catherin Delmonico for 

special exception approval to allow a farmer’s market/flea market in 

an I-2 zone, under Sections 3-01.31G and 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 53 Spring Street, property of Sam Manzo in an I-2 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6025A.   

 Mr. O’Keefe advised putting conditions on it before we second it. 

 Mr. LaPorte withdrew his motion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion for #6025A with conditions.  The 

conditions being: 

 - The proposed activities take place on weekends and holidays 

only between April 15
th
 and November 15th. 

 - The hours of operation be from sun up to sun down. 

 - Applicant to conform with all health, safety and fire 

regulations. 

 - All fire lanes must remain open at all times. 

 - Insurance for the event shall be private and that the town 

has no culpability. 

 - The applicant will clean up the area at the end of each day 

of the event. 

 - Approval is good for one year. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair said this is classified as an I zone. But isn’t it 

classified or under farmland this particular --- even though it’s I 

land.  Is this parcel farmland? 

 Mr. Lavallee responded the farmland exemption would be for tax 

purposes. But a use on the property would be under the I zone. 

 Mr. Gworek said the signs would be their own application through 

zoning.  I want to make sure there is no giant sign out  there facing 

84. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. Appeal # 6017A,  Application of Timothy Sena for a 5’ 

variance to allow an above ground pool 5’ from the side property line 

in the rear yard under Section 2-01.A.6 of the Zoning Regulations, 14 

Jody Lane, property of Joseph A. & Dolores L. Faraone and Timothy M., 

& Deanne M. Sena in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6017A for a variance no 

closer than 10 feet on the side yard and 5 feet from the rear yard for 

the pool. 

 Mr. Gworek seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added for discussion, it is a corner lot which makes 

it difficult.  The house had to be located in a certain area because 

of the side yards.  The septic system is also in the side yard.  It’s 

a large lot with very little area to put the pool which would make it 

more unique than another applicant that just wanted to put the pool in 

the back of the yard. 

 The Chair thanked the applicant for working with the board on 

this. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee advised staff has been working diligently on signage 

issue and blight with our new zoning enforcement officer. 

 (Introduced Matt Reimondo) 

 Mr. LaPorte asked about Family Pizza.  Mr. Lavallee said they 

went sent a violation notice. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn which Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:49 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman    

    Zoning Board of Appeals 

 



31 

 

 

 


